PLANNING COMMISSION MINUTES
December 1, 2015


ROLL CALL
The Planning Commission of the City of Prairie Village met in regular session on Tuesday, December 1, 2015 in the Municipal Building Council Chambers at 7700 Mission Road.  Chairman Nancy Wallerstein called the meeting to order at 7:00 with the following members present: James Breneman, Melissa Brown, Patrick Lenahan, Jonathan Birkel, Gregory Wolf and Jeffrey Valentino. 

The following persons were present in their advisory capacity to the Planning Commission:  Chris Brewster, City Planning Consultant; Wes Jordan, Assistant City Administrator; Mitch Dringman, Building Official; Eric Mikkelson, Council Liaison and Joyce Hagen Mundy, Commission Secretary.   

 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
James Breneman noted on page 26 in the third paragraph the word “title” should be “tile”.  Gregory Wolf moved for the approval of the minutes of the Planning Commission for November 3, 2015 as corrected.   The motion was seconded by James Breneman and passed unanimously.  

James Breneman asked that the first sentence on page 30, paragraph 2 read “Jim Breneman asked if Van Trust Real Estate would be selling the lots or doing all the building.”  Jeffrey Valentino moved for the approval of the minutes of the Special Planning Commission Meeting for November 12, 2015 as amended.  The motion was seconded by Jonathan Birkel and passed by a vote of 5 to 0 with Gregory Wolf and Patrick Lenahan abstaining.  


PUBLIC HEARINGS
There were no Public Hearings scheduled before the Planning Commission.  


[bookmark: _Toc13384630]NON PUBLIC HEARINGS 

PC2015-115     Request for Site Plan Approval  
                          7501 Mission Road
Wes Jordan stated the City has received communication from Chris Hafner with Davidson Architects stating they are continuing to work on revisions to this site plan and asked that this item be continued.  

James Breneman moved the Planning Commission continue consideration of PC2015-115 to the January 5, 2016 Planning Commission meeting.  The motion was seconded by Gregory Wolf and passed unanimously.  

PC2015-116     Request for Building Line Modification
8440 Roe Avenue
Dana Blay, 8031 Wenonga Road architect for the applicant, advised the Commission that he has discussed the proposed building line modification with both the Town & Country Estates Homes Association and with neighboring property owner Larry Rouse of 8445 Linden Lane.  Both are supportive of the requested building line modification as revised for 8440 Roe Avenue.  The revised proposal changes the orientation of the garage previously proposed on the original application by 90 degrees and now faces 85th street.   This reduces the extent that the building will encroach into the platted setback, and it moves the building extension and driveway further to the east away from the property boundary along the west side.  The proposed re-orientation and design of the addition is acceptable to the Home Owners Association, but they cannot take action until the city has approved the building line modification.   

Mr. Blay noted that in response to the staff report, he revised the site plan narrowing the curb cut on 85th Street to a single-drive approach within the right-of-way and removed the existing curb-cut on 85th Street with the driveway removed the first 25 feet from the curb line.

Chris Brewster reminded the Commission that this lot is located on the northwest corner of 85th and Roe, and has a platted building line of 75 feet adjacent to both 85th Street and Roe Avenue. The house sets at an angle on the lot. The current house extends over both platted building lines – a small corner of the structure on the northeast portion of the building along Roe (approximately 3’) and a larger portion of the structure on the south along 85th Street (approximately 30’).   Platted building lines often exist in Prairie Village in addition or in place of zoning setbacks, and are put in place at the time of the development.  They are most common on corner lots to allow different orientations of buildings.  This is application is a modification to the platted building line per section 18.18 of the subdivision regulations.  The proposed application would meet all zoning setbacks for the R-1A district

Because the house sits at an angle, the encroachments into the platted building lines occur deepest on the corners, and the extent of the encroachment is less as each façade angles deeper into the lot.  Also, because the lot is a corner lot, the required zoning setbacks depend on which street frontage is interpreted as the “front”.  By ordinance, lots in the R-1A district have a 30’ front setback, 25’ rear setback, and 5’ side yard setback, with a 15’ setback on street-side side yards.  The proposed applications will meet all of these setbacks, and would meet the most strict interpretation of either frontage (i.e. it is more than 30’ from both Roe and 85th street, and meets the side and rear setbacks on the other lot lines).

The property to the west of this property is closest to the proposed addition.  It has a platted building line of 50’.  The structure on this lot is situated approximately 100’ from the closest corner of the proposed addition.  An existing tree-line along the property boundary provides a buffer between the two properties.

Jonathan Birkel asked about the roof connection.  Mr. Blay replied the gable from the south and north will connect with the existing gable.

James Breneman noted that the plans reflect the replacement of the retaining wall.  Mr. Blay replied they are replacing the deteriorating existing wall with a stone wall and fence and would also be adding additional landscaping.  

Chris Brewster reviewed the application per Section 18.18.D of the Prairie Village Subdivision Regulations which establishes criteria for the Planning Commission to consider for building line modifications to adjust platted setbacks:

1. That there are special circumstances or conditions affecting the property;
The lot is a corner lot with the building situated at an angle.  The platted building line of 75’ on both sides are not consistent with adjacent property and are far larger than the zoning setbacks. 

2. The building line modification is necessary for reasonable and acceptable development of the property in question;
The buildable area of the lot is reduced as a result of the platted building lines.  While the lot is large and there is a reasonable amount of buildable area under the platted building lines, it is still more constraining than other lots in the area.  Additionally, the revised adjustment reduces the amount of extension into the platted setback to approximately 35’ on the closest eastern corner and to approximately 50’ on the western corner (due to the angle of the addition).  The property to the west has a platted building line of 50’, while this property has a platted building line of 75’.

3. That the granting of the building line modification will not be detrimental to the public welfare or injurious to or adversely affect adjacent property or other property in the vicinity in which the particular property is situated;
Most corner lots in the neighborhood have an “intersection orientation” with the home situated at an angle and deep setbacks on both street frontages.  The current structure already encroaches into the platted building line (approximately 3’ on Roe and approximately 30’ on 85th street).  However since these encroachments occur at an angle, only the corner encroaches at the deepest spot.  Both the existing encroachments and what is proposed will still be well within the most restrictive interpretation of zoning setbacks for the property.

Mr. Brewster noted that the current configuration of this property has two curb-cuts – one single on Roe and one single curb-cut on 85th street.  These drive accesses are no longer functional with the new configuration.  The application proposes a new double curb cut on 85th street.  This will increase the impact of the driveway access on the public streetscape.  Thee applicant submitted a revised site plan to address this situation.

Gardiner Davis, President of the Town & Country Homes Association, 8347 Delmar Lane asked how far the proposed building would extend over the platted setback line.  Jeffrey Valentino responded the requested modification takes the front building line on 85th Street from seventy-five feet to thirty five feet on the east and fifty feet on the west as shown on the site plan dated November 30, 2015.  Mr. Brewster stated that the extension is only for that portion of the building as proposed on the site plan.  It does not extend across the property as a zoning setback would.  He added that there are portions of the existing home that currently extend beyond the platted setback.  Mr. Blay added the revised plan was shifted back to minimize the encroachment requiring the building line modification approval.  

Gregory Wolf moved the Commission find favorably on PC2015-116 and approve PC Resolution PC2015-116 granting a  Front Building Line Modification for just that portion of the garage necessary to permit additional encroachment beyond the platted building line (to approximately 35’ on the eastern edge and approximately 50 feet on the western edge) as depicted on the revised site plan dated November 30, 2015, subject to the applicant providing sufficient assurances that the Homeowners Association is in agreement with the proposed orientation of the garage and proposed building design.  The motion was seconded by James Breneman and passed unanimously.  


PC2015-120     Request for Site Plan Approval 
4195 Somerset
Present for the applicant were Gregory Zike, Vice President with First Washington Realty;  Alex Nyhan, Senior Vice President; Monica Mallory, Regional Property Manager; Tom Proebstle with Generator Studio and Kevin Pinkowski with BHC Rhodes.

At the November 1, 2015 meeting the Planning Commission considered the original site plan application and in particular discussed the following concerns and issues:
· Signage, and the background colors of the sign pallets.
· Materials, in particular the metal columns and the tile bases of the façade.
· The bike station location, in relation to overall parking and access to the center.
· Handicap parking and access via existing curb ramps and parking areas

Mr. Zike introduced Tom Proebstle with Generator Studio to review the revised plans addressing the concerns raised by the Planning Commission at their November 3rd meeting.  The planter box material has been replaced with a stone veneer to match the existing in other buildings in the center. The proposed steel columns have been replaced with cedar columns.  The signage background color has been changed from white to a gray signage panel painted cityscape as stipulated in the approved sign standards for the center.  Mr. Proebstle added that the size of the courtyard has been increased as recommended by the Commission.  

Wes Jordan stated that the applicant met with staff two weeks to discuss the revised plan to make sure it addressed the concerns expressed by the Commission at its November meeting.  Considerable effort has been made to incorporate the suggestions of the Commission.  

Greg Zike distributed a revised landscape plan that addressed staff recommendation 3a.  

James Breneman questioned the proposed tile to be used below the windows rather than stone that has been used throughout the center.  Mr. Proebstle presented the building materials to be used on the building and reviewed how these materials are reflective of colors and materials used elsewhere in the center.  

Patrick Lenahan asked about bike parking that was not reflected on the plan.  Mr. Proebstle stated no new bike parking is planned for this location as bike parking currently exists near Mely’s located to the southeast of this building.  They felt the bikes could conflict with the outside courtyard patrons.  He added that this is a smaller location making bike racks difficult.  

Chris Brewster noted the previous application included a bike station that was related to the trail and not bike racks within the center.  This will be addressed in a future application as it relates to the entire center and not in conjunction with this specific application.  

[bookmark: _GoBack]Jeffrey Valentino expressed concern with curb cut related to traffic on the west  sidewalk on the southwest corner.  Mr. Brewster replied that staff had reviewed that and felt that there would not be a significant increase in traffic over what there is currently.  The pedestrian access issue exists primarily due to the current entrance design and the sidewalk along that entrance opposite this site, and that the crosswalk on Somerset providing pedestrian connections from the neighborhoods the sidewalk along opposite side of the entry.  These existing conditions are not necessarily impacted by this application.  He noted that changes may be possible with future streetscape improvements not related to this project.  Melissa Brown felt such changes would be beneficial.  Jonathan Birkel suggested that street striping be considered.  Wes Jordan replied that staff has discussed a comprehensive review of the entire center at a later date at which time bike and pedestrian accessibility could be addressed, but not in conjunction with this application.  

James Breneman stated he liked the change from the steel columns to the cedar columns put expressed concern with the proposed grey façade rather than the stone seen elsewhere in the center.   Nancy Wallerstein noted that the façade color matches that of the sign panels and is carried out throughout the building.  

Mr. Breneman noted page C1 references the bike path.  Mr. Proebstle replied that reference should have been removed in the revision and is no longer applicable.  

Jonathan Birkel confirmed that the outdoor courtyard would have electrical outlets.  

Melissa Brown asked if a side door to Hatties had been considered to reduce potential congestion.  Mr. Zike responded that would be a decision to be made by the tenant.  

Chris Brewster noted this building and site is part of the larger Corinth Square Shopping Center, this building is located in the northwest portion of the center.  This application involves one of seven buildings on the parcel and about 15% of the overall grounds.   Several other site plans have been approved for renovations and upgrades to existing buildings in the center over the last seven years, and a new building (CVS) was approved on this parcel in 2011.

Comprehensive Plan
Chapter 7. Center Redevelopment – Corinth Square of the Village Vision was devoted to future redevelopment of Corinth Square.  The plan discusses redevelopment of the center as part of a signature, pedestrian-scale destination.  Overall the current format of the entire center does not take advantage of its context, relationships to external streetscapes, or opportunities for improved streetscapes and pedestrian connectivity within the site.  These opportunities are specifically detailed in Village Vision.  While Village Vision suggest redevelopment of the center into a more compact, high-activity, pedestrian center, incremental improvements and upgrades to existing buildings and sites may also be considered consistent with the long-range plans of the city.  

Zoning Requirements
The application is a site plan approval and should be judged under the standards of the current zoning and site plan approval criteria. The property is zoned C-2, General Commercial Shopping District.  The application is a renovation of an existing building, addition of patio space with landscape amenities, and does not impact any of the development standards of the C-2 district as the site is already in compliance.  

Chris Brewster presented through the staff report the following criteria for site plan approval based on the revised submittal:  

A.	The Site is capable of accommodating the building, parking areas and drives with appropriate open space and landscape.
The site plan meets the development standards of the C-2 district and adequately accommodates the building, parking and circulation and open space and landscape.  The proposed renovation is not impacting any development standards of the existing building or any parking configurations.  

The existing condition does leave some parking behind the building (Somerset Drive side) under-utilized.  This is primarily the service and delivery side of the building.  This area should be emphasized for better use as employee parking that can free up other customer parking.

The bike station, signage and pedestrian path improvements, from Somerset Drive, proposed on the original submittal have been removed as part of this revised submittal.

B.	Utilities are available with adequate capacity to serve the proposed development.
The proposed use is the same use to the previous development, and of a similar scale.  The existing utilities will adequately support the proposed development.

C.	The plan provides for adequate management of stormwater runoff.
The site proposes a small increase in impervious surface and some construction activity in relation to existing storm water facilities.  Concurrence of Public Works with the stormwater analysis and approval of any grading and facility construction shall be required prior to permits.

D.	The plan provides for safe and easy ingress, egress, and internal traffic circulation.
The renovations will not impact any existing vehicle ingress and egress issues. A new pedestrian connection from the driveway provides an additional, ADA accessible, access point to this building and improvements.

E.	The plan is consistent with good land planning and good site engineering design principles.
The site plan deals primarily with existing facilities with the main features being a façade renovation and additional outside amenities that enhance the buildings relationship to outside civic and landscape areas.  

F.	An appropriate degree of compatibility will prevail between the architectural quality of the proposed building and the surrounding neighborhood.
Many stone elements are proposed, and stone elements (both in buildings and in streetscape / landscape amenities) exist throughout the center.  The plan does identify the use of existing stone veneer and new stone veneer that will match and be complimentary of that existing character in the surrounding area.  The cedar elements and trellis do compliment the overall aesthetic of natural materials and earth tones and are consistent with the recent improvements to the center.  Prior to permits, details of the material and construction quality of the stone planter box elements shall be submitted to the City Staff.  

Any future signage on the parapets and sign frames will need to meet current Tenant sign criteria with regard to number, size, location and design, or any deviations from those criteria will require a future application.

G.	The plan represents an overall development pattern that is consistent with the comprehensive plan and other adopted planning policies.
The proposed site plan represents an incremental step to some of the concepts identified for future redevelopment of Corinth Square.  

Nancy Wallerstein noted on the revised landscape plan it is noted that the contractor shall provide full maintenance for newly landscaped areas for a period of 30 days after the date of final acceptance.  She stated it has been the general practice of the Commission to require that the applicant be required to maintain and replace landscaping and plant material as needed and would like to add that as a condition of approval.  

Gregory Wolf moved the Planning Commission find favorably on PC2015-120 and approve the proposed site plan for 4195 Somerset Drive subject to the following conditions:
1.	A final storm water plan be approved by Public Works.
2.	All future signs shall meet the current and applicable sign standards and Corinth Tenant Criteria approved by the Planning Commission.
3.	That the landscape plan be revised to include:
A. Treatment or the replacement, one–for-one, of the current ash tree located near the southwest corner of the building, adjacent to the Somerset Drive driveway should occur as part of the landscape improvements.  Suitable replacements include Oak, Hybrid Elm or American Linden.
B. Provide sufficient detail on the quality of stone and construction of the planter boxes be submitted to demonstrate consistency with other landscape amenities throughout the center.
C. That the applicant be required to maintain all landscaping and replace plant materials as needed.   
The motion was seconded by Jeffrey Valentino and passed unanimously. 

Planning Commission Chairman Nancy Wallerstein thanked and commended the applicant for efforts in revising the site plan per the recommendations of the Commission and stated she is looking forward to using the new and expanded outdoor courtyard.  

OTHER BUSINESS
NEXT MEETING
The planning commission secretary noted the filing deadline for the January meeting is December 4th.  However, applications are anticipated for a special use permit for the daycare currently at 7501 Belinder which is moving to 5311 West 75th Street; the continued site plan for 7501 Mission Road and potentially a site plan for a six-plex on the property to the south of Meadowbrook.  

Meadowbrook Update
Wes Jordan reported there has been significant action on the Meadowbrook project over the past two weeks since the Planning Commission considered their application, specifically in regard to the Roe street connection/parking lot.  The project continues to change and receive input from stakeholders and residents.  

Initially the plans showed a Roe Street connection, which was removed prior to consideration by the Planning Commission because of neighborhood objection.  It was replaced with a parking lot and an emergency access trail/path in-lieu of a thru road connecting to Roe.  This plan was approved by the Commission.  There have been significant reactions to the modified plan which were summarized by Mr. Jordan as follows:  
· Johnson County Park and Recreation District (JCPRD) met last week and reviewed the Park master plan and will be submitting a letter to the City encouraging the Roe Street connection.  It views the connection as important to the northeast neighbors to use and fully access the regional park. 
· Johnson County staff has advised staff that the exclusion of a Roe Street connection will potentially be a problem for the County Commission approval of the wastewater agreement.  The Board views their role as one of assuring the public good is met by the plan. 
· Van Trust continues to meet with Mark Ledom regarding the 95th Street connection.  Mr. Ledom owns the parking lot and property which will be split by the proposed 95th Street connection.  As he stated at the public hearing, he was initially supportive of the plan.  He intends to develop the east portion of the parking lot property into a residential six-plex.  Mr. Ledom has submitted to Van Trust stated that he will not sign paperwork for the 95th Street connection unless there is a traffic signal at Nall or there is a Roe connection as he is concerned with the traffic that will drive south in and out of the project due to the reduction in other options.  
· City staff met with the Overland Park Planning Director and Traffic Engineer regarding the possibility of a traffic signal at 92nd Terrace and Nall.  Overland Park will not support the placement of a traffic signal that does not feel traffic warrants for a signal and projected traffic counts on Nall do not meet the warrants for a signal. 
· Representative of Van Trust, JCPRD and the City are meeting with the Kenilworth neighbors to bring them up to date on this information and its potential impact on the project this evening.  The City Council will consider that Planning Commission recommendation as well as the proposed Johnson County Parks Master Plan for this site at their December 7th meeting.  Possible action would be to approve the Planning Commission recommendation without the road, to amend the Planning Commission recommendation requiring a road connection which would require a 2/3 vote of the Council or to return the application back to the Planning Commission for consideration of the roadway based on new information.  

Jonathan Birkel noted that the Planning Commission did not see the park plans at its November 12th meeting and if this item is sent back to the Commission he would like the Commission to have those plans to get a better overall picture of the project.  Mr. Jordan replied that at the time of the Commission meeting the plans had not yet been presented to the Park Board.  He feels that since the plans are now public documents, the Commission would be able to see them.  He added that the park master plan is going to be presented to the City Council on Monday, December 7th.  

Chairman Nancy Wallerstein welcomed students from Shawnee Mission North High School who were attending the meeting for their government class. 


ADJOURNMENT
With no further business to come before the Commission, Chairman Nancy Wallerstein adjourned the meeting at 7:55 p.m.  
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